COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

(SPECIAL MEETING)

WEDNESDAY 29 JUNE 2005 AT 2.50 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (S), Earp,


Mrs Farmer, McDevitt, Rutherford (K) and Warwick (as substitute for Councillor Hendry)

COS.86/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Hendry and Mrs Parsons.

COS.87/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

COS.88/05
COMMUNITY AND HOUSING RECOVERY ACTION PLAN –


PROPOSALS FOR ALLOCATING £1.5 MILLION GRANTED BY THE OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY PRIME MINISTER

The Interim Executive Director submitted Report CE.15/05 detailing the following recommendations of the Community and Housing Recovery Group for schemes to spend £1.5 million Government funding granted to the City Council to be spent within the flood affected area, and primarily on private sector housing:-

Stock Condition Survey - £98,000

Decent Homes – (Identified through the Stock Condition Survey) - £325,000

Uninsured Vulnerable Properties (based on 13 properties approximately £25,000 each) - £325,000

Energy Efficiency (loft insulation, air source heat pumps and ICE packs to vulnerable people) - £50,000

Private Security Patrols (Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership to provide additional £45,000) - £15,000

Spring Clean/Landscaping/Drainage/Footways (including New Deal arrangements) - £130,000

Pilot Flood Resilience Works in the Rural Area for Vulnerable People - £180,000

Lanes in Flood Affected Areas, to cover works such as surfacing and increased lighting - £297,500

Small Landscaped Areas - £10,000

Allotments (Willowholme, St Aidan’s and Botcherby Paddock) - £65,500

Enhancement of Private Land adjacent to Highway - £3,000

Warwick Road Alleygating (£5,000 funded through the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership)

Restoration of bollards behind Warwick Road - £1,000

Members in considering the proposals welcomed the allocation of additional Government money and endorsed the sentiments of the Recovery Group that the money should be spent wisely to enhance the flood affected wards.  It was noted that the additional funding could well accelerate some of the works already included in current programmes.

Members in commenting on the proposal to carry out works to approximately 13 uninsured vulnerable properties noted that it had not been possible to contact a large number of householders and questioned Officers on the possible impact on both the number of uninsured vulnerable properties and the allocation of funding should it be found that a much larger number of homes were not covered by building insurance.  The Interim Executive Director informed Members of the efforts which had been made to contact all householders and added that proposals were based on the Officer’s best estimate of the numbers of houses which were uninsured vulnerable properties whose householders were likely to need support.  The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager added that his staff had visited  those 13 properties and had carried out a survey of works which would need to be funded.  The Interim Executive Director further commented that the figure remained a best estimate of properties affected but Officers would keep a close eye on both the activity and spend on the properties and added that funding for decent homes would also give some flexibility to the works. Officers would be appointed, as Lead Officers, for different elements of the Community and Housing Recovery Group Action Plan and progress would be monitored.

Members noted the Action Plan for the Community and Housing Recovery Group was based on 3 key objectives of:-

ensuring that all flood damaged property was brought back into use as soon as possible and at the highest possible standard; 

identifying opportunities to add value to the recovery process through the provision of additional improvements; 

to address the short term housing needs of residents of the flood affected areas 

but suggested that the above objectives were primarily housing based and did not take proper account of the community objectives.  The Committee also noted that the Action Plan was to be submitted to Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee in order that that Committee could monitor progress.  

The Interim Executive Director suggested that the Community objectives were reflected within the Housing Objectives and added that the Community and Housing Recovery Group were continuing to address the task of incorporating the Community element within the Action Plan and in that respect community organisations and key Lead Officers were working on community activities and the likely costs.  She added that the Action Plan was being updated at meetings of the Community and Housing Recovery Group every 2 weeks.

Members noted that the Action Plan was being constantly updated but felt that given the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s role in providing an oversight of the Community and Housing strands of the Recovery it was important for them to receive a regular snapshot of the Action Plan in order that they could review the objectives to see how they were being delivered.  Members noted the comments regarding Community issues being included within the overall objectives but considered that the Community objectives were much broader than the objectives set out above and included the need to address problems such as the dislocation of communities.  Members added that the consequences of some of those community issues were presently been hidden but would surface once residents started to return to their homes and in that respect it was important that the Community and Housing Recovery Group Action Plan and Objectives focused on wider issues than the current housing led issues.

The Interim Executive Director in noting the comments felt that the Community issues were included within the Action Plan but added that there were funding issues associated with delivering the Community aspects of the Action Plan.

Members also commented on the impact of the works on the Housing Strategy Action Plan and expressed concerns that the figures for upgrading homes to the Decent Homes Standards as included within the Housing Strategy Action Plan and the figures for works to bring properties up to the Decent Homes Standards in the flood affected areas were properly monitored and recorded as 2 different and distinct elements within those plans.  The figures in the Housing Strategy Action Plan reflected the number of properties which had been identified as in need of repair to bring up to the Decent Homes Standards but it was important that those homes which were included in the flood damaged areas did not skew performance on the overall figures. To that effect the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee in monitoring progress with both the Housing Strategy Action Plan and the Community and Housing Recovery Group Action Plan would be keen to see that both areas were being addressed.

Members commented further on the number of properties which were uninsured and whilst acknowledging that there was a high level of funding allocated to these properties they felt that it was vital that works were appropriately prioritised with emphasis on the property based initiatives.

The Interim Executive Director commented that the key issue was vulnerability and the need for the Council to support people at risk.  She added that whilst a small number of uninsured vulnerable properties had been identified these were affecting the restoration work on neighbouring properties and causing a nuisance.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee welcome the proposals from the Community Housing Recovery Group for the allocation of £1.5 million granted by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister and looked forward to seeing commencement on the various projects.

(2) That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee welcome the opportunity to monitor progress on the Community and Housing Recovery Action Plan and also the monitoring of the progress on the Housing Strategy Action Plan.

(3)
The Committee do however have concerns with regard to prioritisation particularly in view of the significant numbers of people who have not been traced which might affect the ability to fund the various elements within the programme.  Whilst the Committee are keen for a wide range of work to be carried out which would be good for morale of residents in the flood affected areas the Committee consider there is a clear priority for work to be carried out to repair homes to a decent home standard and to carry out works to those homes which had been uninsured.

(The meeting ended at 3.20 pm)

